
Charlotte Selectboard 
March 22, 2010 Meeting 

 
Selectboard Members Present: Jennifer Cole, Charles Russell, Ed Stone, Francis 
Thornton, Winslow Ladue 
 
Administration Present: Dean Bloch 
 
Community Members Present:   Ken Cartularo, Julie Cartularo, Ellie Russell, Yvonne 
Heininger, Peter Heininger, Tim Smith, Dale Knowles, Vanesse Crowley, Larry Meier, 
Nancy Wood, Stephen Brooks, Stephanie Choate, Sue Smith, Jack Pilla, Kate Lampton, 
Jennifer Adsit, Marty Illick, Carlie Krolick, David Krolick, Bob Hyams, Laura Crandall, 
Trafton Crandall, Bob Ullrich 

* * * 
Charles Russell called the meeting to order at 7:08pm.  
 
Adjustments to Agenda: None.  
 
Public Comment: None.  
 
Winslow made a motion to approve February 8 minutes with edits, Ed seconded; all in 
favor.  
Ed made a motion to approve February 15 minutes with edits, Winslow seconded; all in 
favor.  
Ed made a motion to approve February 22 minutes with edits, Jenny seconded; all in 
favor. 
Jenny made a motion to approve March 2 (Town Meeting) minutes, Winslow seconded; 
all in favor. 
 
Ken and Julie Cartularo – request to amend Order. Action under consideration: 
amend Order 

- A 2008 ordinance was put into place requiring the Cartularos’ dogs be kept on 
leashes; the Cartularos responded at that time that they would comply but would 
allow the dogs to run free when the owners were there. They had more complaints 
at that time. The Cartularos want the dogs to have free time to run, as the dogs 
have collars and an electric fence at all time.  

o Since the December 2007 incident where Carol Miklos was bit, the dogs 
have not left the property. They have been in a locked garage and locked 
pen when the owners are not at home.  

- Ed made a motion to grant the request to amend the Order of 2/10/10, Frank 
seconded.  

- Larry Meyer asked that the Cartularos letter be ready aloud; Charles read it into 
the record.  

- Tim Smith commended the Board on their decision and the Cartularos for 
complying with the agreement. He does not want to see the Order change.  

- Yvonne Heininger agrees with Mr. Smith. She likes that the dogs are not chasing 
her along the electric fence when she runs by. She is concerned about making 
changes to the Order since the current agreement seems to be working, and she 
doesn’t trust the electric fence. She is also concerned for small children who walk 
by the property when they get off the school bus.  

- Jenny wanted to clarify whether the Cartularos were proposing that the dogs be 
allow to run free only when someone is outside with the dogs. Mr. Cartularo 
affirmed this. He explained that he knows his dogs’ barks and can identify when 
they are acting aggressively. He would also immediately bring the dogs inside if 
someone was running by. Mr. Cartularo also offered to have his neighbors call his 
cell and let him know if they wish to run by and don’t want the dogs outside. He 
believes that it is inhumane to always keep them tied up. Jenny inquired whether 
there had been any incidents with the dogs since the incident in December of 
2007. Mr. Cartularo replied that there had been none that he was aware of. Mrs. 
Cartularo remarked that the dogs will not attack people – they only bark – and 
they should be allowed to run and play when they’re outside. She stated that they 
do not want to see anything bad happen either.  
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- Winslow asked the Cartularos if there would be timeline agreements that they 
would consider adhering to. Mrs. Cartularo said that they would; for example, 
they would not have to have the dogs outside at the times when the school bus 
picks up and drops off the kids. Mr. Cartularo remarked that he has tried to make 
similar arrangements with neighbors but has always been met with a no. That is 
why they are coming to the Selectboard now. Larry Meyer that having time 
guidelines would be helpful. Mrs. Cartularo stated that the dogs would continue to 
be tied and taken for walks. 

- Charles mentioned that it might be beneficial for the neighbors and their children 
to actually meet the dogs. Yvonne Heininger remarked that when Jack Russell 
terriers see other dogs, they often will attack and indiscriminate fights can ensue. 
For this reason, she doesn’t see much use in having the children meet the dogs.  

- Charles recommended putting up a flag that would alert the neighbors when the 
dogs are out in the yard. Mr. Cartularo replied that they would be amenable to that 
solution as well as to keeping the dogs inside during school bus hours and on 
weekends. They agreed that they would keep the dogs inside or chained during 
the hours of 7-7:30am, 12-1pm, and 3-4pm. On weekends, they will keep the dogs 
in or chained at all times.  

- Charles recommended that the Cartularos propose this to their neighbors and 
return on April 12th. A revised order will be made by Dean and presented during 
that meeting.  

- Winslow suggested the motion be tabled. 
 
Review bids for land and trail mowing and maintenance. Action under 
consideration: accept one or more bids 

- The Selectboard reviewed the bids made for land and trail mowing and 
maintenance. Winslow made a motion to accept the bid from Jim Sestokas for the 
park and Dave Knowles for everything else; Jenny seconded; approved with Ed 
opposed.  

 
Charlotte Conservation Fund—preliminary discussion regarding criteria governing 
use of the fund. Discussion only  

- Jennifer Adsit was present to help facilitate the process. Ms. Adsit explained that 
she perceived one suggested paragraph change as a starting point, but would like 
the Selectboard’s input regarding other committees that might want to be 
represented.  

- The Charlotte Land Trust would be happy to join the discussion on fine-tuning the 
Fund. As of now, there has been no clear decision made on what the problems and 
shortcomings of the Fund are. Before changing anything, Ms. Adsit suggested that 
problems be identified and made clear.  

- Carlie Krolick wondered how Ms. Adsit would propose feedback be given. Ms. 
Adsit responded that an open forum would work but she does not want to dictate 
the process; ultimately, it will be the Selectboard’s decision.  

- Jenny suggested that having a group take the lead might be a good idea. The 
discussion could be started tonight. Charles mentioned that the Raven Ridge item 
was looked into, and the document needs more detail to provide better guidance 
as to what can get spent. Jenny mentioned something about the land not being 
solely in Charlotte. 

- Dave Krolick wondered if the Selectboard had simply a yes or no vote or if they 
also had input on language and wording. Because the markets are different now, 
he feels that the land trust has been a bit soft on the amount of money they are 
offering to landowners. Ms. Adsit replied that these landowners do not need to 
conserve land, and it is voluntary. Because of this, they feel the need to balance 
the amount of money they are willing to pay with keeping the landowner happy 
and willing to conserve their land.  

- Marty Illick mentioned that the trails part of the project could be done better. She 
would like to see it be more inclusive; perhaps the Trails Committee could be 
looped into the process earlier on.  

- Winslow laid out the following issues with the way the Charlotte Conservation 
Fund is being operated: 

o There needs to be a more open process, and more feedback offered early 
on in the process. 
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o They need a better summary of what projects are on the radar and what 
their perceived value is.  

o There needs to be a better understanding of the funding approaches and 
the way they are matched to the value (as it relates to monetary value).  

o There needs to be better feedback for the community to respond to 
decisions. Winslow was never aware that the Charlotte Conservation Fund 
was subject to open meeting laws, and would like to see people be notified 
about upcoming meetings.  

- Charles suggested that perhaps the three-person committee be removed and 
instead one representative could approach the Selectboard.  

- Stephen Brooks expressed worry that the Selectboard may be acting reactively to 
the way one project was handled. He would encourage broader and more open 
language, and more flexibility.  

- The Fund Committee offered to take suggestions and start talking to other towns 
with conservation funds to get ideas on how to operate more effectively.  

- It was stated that Selectboard frustration with how the Fund is being run is why it 
is on the agenda tonight.  

- Jenny suggested that the Charlotte Land Trust take the lead in putting structure 
into the discussion. This needs to be given an appropriate amount of time and 
effort.  

- Winslow reiterated that he would like to see changes that result in a more open 
process, seeing projects that are on the radar, more understanding of funding, and 
a means of knowing committee feedback.  

- This will be discussed again in two meetings (on May 10th).  
 
Stephen Brooks—Chittenden Solid Waste District community drop-off center. 
Discussion only 

- Ed remarked that a vote needs to be scheduled.  
- Stephen Brooks said that the they had left off with an advisory vote during Town 

Meeting. He is now wondering what the next steps are, and would like to be 
advised by the Selectboard in that regard.  

- Charles wondered where this drop-off center could possibly be located in the 
town and whether it would be on leased or owned land. Mr. Brooks replied that 
either way the Selectboard can set criteria without having particular parcels in 
mind. It is the CSWD’s responsibility to deal with any regulations that need to be 
taken care of. The town could brainstorm location ideas or a committee could 
direct CSWD.  

- Robert Silverstein mentioned that there is also the possibility that the town refuse 
the drop-off point.  

- Charles inquired about site dimensions; Mr. Brooks replied that it would be an 
area of maybe 2 acres.  

- Winslow asked the Selectboard what they thought the next steps should be.  
- Robert Silverstein mentioned that the CSWD has said that they are only interested 

if the town wants them there. He hopes that the Selectboard will take into 
consideration many community members who do not want a drop-off center in 
Charlotte.  

- Bob Ulrich mentioned that he had checked out the town populations and is not 
sure of the CSWD’s measurement of centrality. It should be measured by 
population, not geography. Land and natural resources are very precious, and he 
urges the Selectboard to consider whether having a CSWD drop-off center is 
really that important to Charlotte as a community.  

- Winslow wondered what would happen when roads are closed, and wanted to 
know if trucks would be exempt from staying off those roads. Mr. Brooks said 
that if the roads are closed, the trucks would not be able to drive on them. He also 
mentioned that CSWD would only be making 2-4 truck trips per week.  

 
Well at Town Beach. Action under consideration: approve one of the options to 
address water contamination 

- There was an onsite meeting held with Dave Williams, and they were to send a 
written estimate which never happened. They also had an onsite meeting with 
Spafford and discussed their procedure with the Jaswell pump. There is no written 
quote from Spafford yet. 
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- The Chevalier estimate is $800. There is now a 3-part estimate from Chevalier 
and an estimate from Rob Frost on the table. Quotes from two others are needed. 
Frost has equipment that can drill deeper than the equipment the other contractors 
have.  

- Winslow asked where a new well would be drilled if they decided they needed to 
do that. Ed said that that would be up to Rob Frost, but he agrees that he would 
rather see a new well drilled rather than drilling in a well that they know is 
polluted. He thinks they should tell Rob Frost how much money the town is 
willing to pay for this and see if he will accept it.  

- Nancy Wood wondered what would happen if there was no water available for a 
new well. It was determined that there is really no guarantee that there will be 
water available if a new well is drilled.  

- Winslow suggested that the existing casing be repaired. If there is no water, they 
would need to decide what to do from there. 

- Jenny made a motion that Rob Frost rehab the existing well, Winslow seconded, 
and it was approved with Frank and Ed opposing.  

 
Eustis Cable Enterprises, Ltd.—petition to install cable on North Shore Road. 
Discussion only 

- As Winslow sees it, there are four options: 
o They proceed with the existing proposal from the attorney that outlines 

how to move forward and addresses all liabilities. Winslow’s concern with 
this option is that proceeding with the proposal that is provided may create 
an unclear decision as to what the cable companies do in the future. 

o Move the location of the cables now. 
o Move the location of the cables later, when they are damaged. 
o Have the water lines or cable repaired later if they are damaged under the 

oversight and inspection of a contractor that the Selectboard hires at its 
discretion.  

- Winslow said that Eustis has been told to stop the cable but they want to continue. 
- It was brought up that no cable can be strung from tree to tree because there aren’t 

appropriate poles. Jenny mentioned that Green Mountain Power is changing 
poles, and they talk to them to see if the cable lines could be run across the poles 
as well.  

- Jenny said that because there is no damage and everything is fine, she would like 
to just leave the cables where they are and make sure that the town is protected if 
something goes wrong.  

- Charles specified a preference for the fourth option. This item has been put on the 
agenda for the next meeting.  

 
Selectboard work-plan brainstorming—identify issues & projects. Discussions only 

- Jenny composed a list of ideas and looked at the town plan. A Selectboard task 
list was handed out, and the Board reviewed it. 

- Jenny made a motion to appoint Ed as Emergency Management Coordinator, 
Frank seconded; all in favor.  

 
Updates: LeBoeuf property; flea market clean-up; other 

- They want to move the LeBoeuf contract end date from 7/31 to 9/31 but have not 
heard back yet. Charles said they should wait until the end of May, or they should 
can the appraisal and get out of the contract. It will be late May or mid June 
before the appraisal can be done, so the 7/31 end date would not work. They will 
talk about this more at the April 12 meeting.  

 
The Selectboard went into executive session at 10:30pm.  
 
Submitted by Meaghan Nooney 


